REEDHAM PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on Monday 13th May 2019 

in Reedham Village Hall 

Present - Councillors D Hale (Chair), D Rushbrook, S Pittam, C Ward, R Holt and P Bagshaw. Parish Clerk C Dickson, District Councillor G Nurden. 5 members of the public were present.  The Council meeting commenced at 7.30 pm.
1-05) Election of a Chairman

Cllr Bagshaw proposed David Hale for Chairman, Cllr Rushbrook seconded and all agreed.  Cllr Hale was duly elected Chairman of Reedham Parish Council and signed the acceptance of office.  

2-05) Election of a Vice-Chairman

Cllr Bagshaw proposed Diane Rushbrook for Vice Chairman, Cllr Ward seconded and all agreed.  Cllr Rushbrook was duly elected Vice Chairman.

3-05) Declarations of Acceptance of Office

All Councillors elected on the 2nd May signed their Declarations of Acceptance of Office.

4-05) Apologies for Absence

Chris Bradbury 
5-05)  Declarations of Interest on the Agenda

None received.
6-05)  Minutes of Previous Meetings
Cllr Rushbrook proposed that the minutes of the Parish Council meeting on the 1st April be accepted as a true record, Cllr Pittam seconded, and the Council agreed.  The minutes were signed by Cllr Hale as Chair of the meeting.
7-05)  Matters Arising

The Clerk gave the following updates:
· An email was sent to Paul Sellick from Highways requesting a site visit at the 2nd Limpenhoe turning but no response has been received.  Clerk to follow up.
· Due to additional Neighbourhood Plan and Permissive Path meetings items from the previous meeting have yet to be completed.  Further updates will be provided at the June meeting.
Public Participation
Cllr Hale congratulated DCllr Nurden on his re-election.

District Councillor Grant Nurden: congratulated the Council on their re-election and thanked the residents of the Marshes Ward for their support in re-electing him as their representative at Broadland District Council. The election on 2nd May delivered 21 new members to Broadland.  The Leader has added a few new names to his cabinet, which will be approved at the Council’s AGM on 21st May.  DCllr Nurden will now be chairing the Audit Committee and continues to service on the Overview and Scrutiny Committee, and acts as a substitute for the Planning Committee.
Chairman of the Village Hall Committee Chris Bradbury provided the following report: there were no issues with play equipment safety inspection for May. 
The April Cash Bingo jackpot was not won, the jackpot now stands at £300 in 60 numbers or less.  The next film showing is on the 1st June, and it will be ”Mary Queen of Scots”. There is another Fun Dog Show on Saturday 9th June. 
Public

A member of the public reported on conversations he has had with a resident regarding the Permissive Path.
Dog fouling, particularly on the Searchlight Field, was discussed. Freethorpe have banned dogs on their field and it was suggested they are now being walked here instead. Dog waste was found in the children’s play area.  It is also a problem on the footpaths round the village.  The Clerk will liaise with the Village Hall Committee regarding signage.
The train line to Yarmouth will now not open until February.  Clerk to contact Network Rail.

Pot holes were reported on the Freethorpe Road.

8-05) To Review and Accept:
· The calendar of meetings for the next year

· The Code of Conduct

· The Financial Regulations

· The Standing Orders

· The Annual Risk Assessment

· The Asset Register

Cllr Rushbrook proposed accepting the above Council documents, Cllr Bagshaw seconded, and all agreed.

9-05) Planning Applications

No applications received.

10-05) Update by the Tree Warden

No report received.  An annual report will be presented at the Annual Parish Meeting.  
The tree survey report from Mr John Allaway was circulated to Councillors.  No urgent or very urgent work was identified, however there were 13 items identified as needing work within the next 12 months, and a further 2 identified as not important but desirable. The Clerk will ask Mr Allaway to quote for the works suggested.
11-05) Update for the Allotments

The new lease was signed by Cllr Hale and the Clerk. 

Cllr Pittam confirmed with the allotment Manager that there were no current issues. Steps down to the dyke have been cut to enable use of the pump. Repair of the fence next to plot 1 has begun.  
12-05) To Receive an update from the PCC

A report will be presented to the Annual Parish Meeting on the 14th May 2019.

13-05) Police Statistics

PC Kennedy kindly attended off duty and gave a report on the past 13 month’s crime statistics.  There were 31 crimes from April 2018 to April 2019, however some of these were the same incident but logged under different categories.  Crimes have not necessarily increase but there is more/more accurate recording.

Last year the Police lost the PCSOs, some of whom have been retained in different positions within the force.  The local teams have been restructured into 2 Safer Neighbourhoods Teams.  2 beat officers and a Sergeant are now located at Acle and without Response allocation anymore.  This means they are able to do more Community based work.
It is relatively quiet in the villages at present.  The spate of house burglaries over Christmas moved on.  2 people were caught and the burglaries have stopped.  The Police Station at Acle is to remain for the foreseeable future.  Eventually a hub at Postwick will be built.
14-05) To Discuss Updates on the Following

a) Permissive Path 

A meeting between Mr Mutten, Cllrs Ward and Bagshaw, and the Clerk was held on the 26th April. This was very unproductive. A further meeting was arranged, at Mr Mutten’s request, for the 24th May with Mr Mutten to suggest changes or points to be considered.  The Council would like this to be the last meeting if no further progress is made.
Mr Mutten was concerned that proper minutes of all the meetings so far were to be produced.  Resource for this has been an issue, with Cllr Ward taking on the task rather than the Clerk. More formalised minutes will be produced from the last 4 meetings.  Mr Mutten indicated again that he is not willing to compromise on the supervision of dogs off lead on the river bank.  He was informed the Parish Council does not have Public Liability insurance to cover this.

Mr Mutten sent the Parish Council a letter regarding the last few meetings.  Cllr Ward read the last paragraph to the meeting that stated Mr Mutten is very willing to re-open the Permissive Path but only if he receives assurances that dogs will be kept on a maximum 2m lead on the whole path not just the permitted section.

Mr Mutten also sent photographs of 2 dogs loose on his fields, and of barbed wire that had been cut on the fence by the riverbank.

It was reiterated that the rent for the permissive path was paid as a gesture of good will as the Agreement had been signed.

The position statement was not placed in the Outlook last month.  Mr Mutten has now had sight of it and it was agreed by 5 votes, with 1 abstention, that it will be sent to the Outlook for the May issue.  

b) Station roadbridge

Phoning the number on the bridge to report a strike was suggested. Writing to Network Rail stating they are negligent in not replacing the fence and giving them 30 days to do the work, after which the Parish Council will undertake repairs and recharge them to Network Rail, was also put to the Council.
c) 2nd Limpenhoe Turning

Clerk to follow up the site visit request with Highways.

d) Swing Bridge

Deferred to the June meeting.
e) Speed Sensor 

The recent Speed Sensor readings were provided to the Council.  In April the sensor was sited on Halvergate Road.  The 85% average speed was 35mph. Previous readings were 34.3mph and 35.8mph.   It acts a good reminder to slow down.

It was sited in Newtown in January where the average was 42mph, with a maximum reading of 75mph. And in March it was sited on Mill Lane near the school.  The average was 28.4mph, in a 30mph limit.

If anyone can suggest alternative locations then they will be considered.

15-05)  Correspondence Received

The Clerk informed the Council of two pieces of correspondence she had received:

· The Adnams Communtiy Trust report and accounts were received.  The Parish of Reedham falls within the area covered by their grants.
· The Broads Society magazine the Harnser has been received.

16-05) Fence Opposite Station Road junction
The resident who was affected by the crash into the fence informed the Council he intends to install a crash barrier on his land, and plant a hedge to screen it, to prevent further damage to his property should a similar incident occur.  The Council had no objections to this.  He was advised to write directly to the Chief Constable at Wymondham requesting details of the person who crashed onto his land in order to be able to claim against their insurance.  He needs information from the Data Release Officer.
17-05) Neighbourhood Plan
The Consultation event was a success.  There were a fair few attendees and quite a few responses. The Committee has not yet looked at the information gathered but a meeting is planned for the end of the month.  2 people were recruited for the Steering Committee but it will be an uphill struggle to get momentum going after the CLP and Ingham Pinnock initiatives petered out.

Mention of the planters ‘looking tatty’ in a recent circulation by BDC was not meant as a criticism, just part of a funding application for EU money to revamp the Riverside area.

Questionnaires are available for boat users to enable BDC find out what they would like/expect when they come to Reedham.
18-05) Financial Matters

i. Election of the Responsible Financial Officer.  Cllr Pittam proposed the Clerk be re-elected as RFO, Cllr Rushbrook seconded and all agreed.
ii. Presentation for the Year End Accounts to the 31st March 2019.  These were agreed by the Council.
iii. The Annual Governance Statement of the Annual Return was read to and agreed by the Council.  It was signed by Cllr Hale as Chairman, and the Clerk.
iv. The Accounting Statements of the Annual Return were agreed by the Council.  The Internal Auditor’s report picked up that cheque 100201 to Moulton Nurseries for £52.74 was not included in the November minutes.  It was included in the Payments list presented to the Council for approval.
v. Payments presented for approval

CGM Group Ltd - grass cutting 11th March 19



£     33.00

JS Groundscare Serivces - churchyard maintentance



£   685.50

Mr D Breeze - Neighbourhood Plan training mileage


£     14.40

Tudor Print - Neighbourhood Plan banner




£     49.20

John Allaway - Woodland Walk tree survey




£   250.00

Mrs A Collins - internal audit 2018-19




£     55.00

Norfolk Association of Local Councils - annual subscription

£   224.20

C Dickson - salary April 19






£   559.98
C Dickson - expenses







£     88.49
Total   = 







           £ 1,959.77
Allotment Account:

Norwich Diocesan Board of Finance - allotment rent


£   265.00

Total   = 







           £    265.00

vi. Cllr Rushbrook proposed the invoices be approved for payment, Cllr Holt seconded and all agreed.
vii. The Clerk detailed the income received and expenditure for the month to 21st April 2019 (see below). 

viii. Cllr Pittam proposed Cllr Bagshaw to be the new cheque signatory following the departure of Mr Ian Case, Cllr Rushbrook seconded and all agreed.
ix. The Clerk to register for online payments was proposed by Cllr Pittam, seconded by Cllr Bagshaw and agreed by all.  Online payments are covered by the Financial Regulations.  The procedure will be:
a) payments presented to the Council for approval. 1 Councillor will check the schedule agrees to invoices received.

b) approved payments to be paid by the Clerk via online banking the next day, or as soon as practicable.

c) the schedule and bank statements will be checked by a different Councillor at the next meeting to verify that only the payments approved were paid.
19-05) Items for the Next Agenda
War Memorial Fence
Co-Option of an additional Councillor(s)

BDC Deposit Scheme

20-05) Time and Date of Next Meeting.

Monday 3rd June 2019 at 7.30 pm in the Village Hall, unless an additional meeting is called.  
Signed………………………………........................                       Date……………………………….

	INCOME AND EXPENDITURE REPORT  BARCLAYS BANK

	AS AT 21.4.19

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	MONTH
	YEAR TO DATE
	
	
	MONTH
	YEAR TO DATE

	INCOME
	
	
	
	EXPENDITURE
	
	

	PRECEPT
	
	
	
	GROUND MAINTENANCE
	275.04
	275.04

	GRANT
	
	
	
	STATY/POST/PHONE ETC
	33.24
	33.24

	TRAINING
	
	
	
	VILLAGE WORK & RSID
	168.00
	168.00

	BANK INTEREST
	
	
	
	PROF/SUBS/TRAINING
	43.20
	43.20

	HMRC VAT
	3,594.23
	3,594.23
	
	CLERKS SALARY/TAX
	523.58
	523.58

	NCC/CIL
	
	
	
	AUDIT & INSURANCE
	
	

	GLASS & MISC
	
	
	
	RECYCLING
	
	

	ADVERTISING
	
	
	
	WEB SITE
	
	

	ALLOTMENT A/C
	
	
	
	SECTION 137
	120.00
	120.00

	PERMISSIVE PATH
	
	
	
	HMRC/VAT
	55.89
	55.89

	GRASS CUTTING
	
	
	
	ROOM HIRE/GRANTS/EXPS
	
	

	NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN
	
	
	NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN
	43.00
	43.00

	
	
	
	
	MISCELLANEOUS
	
	

	TOTAL
	3,594.23
	3,594.23
	
	TOTAL
	1,261.95
	1,261.95

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	CASH BOOK
	AT 21.4.19
	
	
	BANK ACCOUNT
	AT 21.4.19
	

	BALANCE CD/FWD
	57,950.59
	
	
	CURRENT ACCOUNT
	60,732.92
	

	INCOME
	3,594.23
	
	
	
	
	

	EXPENDITURE
	-1,261.95
	
	
	
	60,732.92
	

	
	60,282.87
	
	
	Less unpresented chqs
	
	

	
	
	
	
	230
	330.05
	

	
	
	
	
	231
	120.00
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	BALANCE
	60,282.87
	
	
	BALANCE
	60,282.87
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	ALLOTMENT ACCOUNT

	AS AT 21.4.19

	INCOME
	
	
	
	EXPENDITURE
	
	

	RENT
	
	
	
	MAINTENANCE/DEPOSIT
	
	

	TOTAL
	0.00
	0.00
	
	TOTAL
	0.00
	0.00

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	CASH BOOK
	AT 21.4.19
	
	
	BANK ACCOUNT
	AT 21.4.19
	

	BLANCE CD/FWD
	1,410.85
	
	
	CURRENT ACCOUNT
	1,410.85
	

	INCOME
	0.00
	
	
	
	
	

	EXPENDITURE
	0.00
	
	
	
	
	

	BALANCE
	1,410.85
	
	
	
	1,410.85
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